EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 10th September, 2014

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Bell, Biggins, Garnett, Guselli, Hamilton, Irwin and Williams.
Also Present:- Phil Huck (Executive Director), Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), Colin Garnett (Assistant Director – Housing) (Items 1 to 7 only) and Jon Huck (Democratic Services and Monitoring Officer).
50 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006 – Urgent Item

RESOLVED:- That by reason of the special circumstances outlined below the Chairman is of the opinion that the following item of business not specified on the agenda should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance with Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.




Item





Reason
Commemoration of Sinking of AE1 

To enable the Australian Flag to be
Minute No. 62)




flown on 14th September, 2014.
51 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- (i) That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 (Minute Nos. 70) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act; and
(ii) To agree that Agenda Item 20 – Universal Credit Update be taken in Part One apart from the Universal Credit Delivery Partnership Agreement (Minute No. 61).
52 – Declarations of Interest
Councillor Hamilton declared an Other Registrable Interest in Agenda Item 7 – Recommendations of the Housing Management Forum – Adelphi Court (Minute No. 55).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.
53 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 30th July, 2014 were agreed as a correct record.
54 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors
 Graham and Richardson.
Councillor Williams substituted for Councillor Richardson for this meeting only.
55 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 28th August, 2014 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-

Appointment of Advisers: Housing Maintenance Contract
That Supplier 3 be appointed to assist the Council in considering the future options and if, or when necessary, in the procurement of a new Contract.  Their appointment had regard to the involvement of the Adviser in delivering a range of other Investment works.

Scrutiny of Void Standard Policy and Procedures
(i)
To note the content of the Assistant Director – Housing’s report; 

(ii)
To note the four-stage scrutiny process for future scrutiny reviews within the Housing Service; and
(iii)
To agree the final draft of the Void Standard Policy and Procedures which will form the operating basis for management of the void process by the Maintenance Team, Housing Options and External Contractors.

Housing Management ICT Systems Review

(i)
To agree an initial review be carried out by an independent consultant with the additional resources required being met from the existing agreed Budget; and

(ii)
That Capita’s ICT and Transformation Consultancy be approved.
Housing Department Relocation to Town Hall

To agree to a reduced service as outlined in the report to enable Officers, equipment and systems to move into the Town Hall on dates to be confirmed.

2014 Housing Investment Programme – Devonshire Estate

To agree to fund the additional roofing work using any accrued surplus budget within the Housing Revenue Account for the current year or, should there not be sufficient under-spend in the previously agreed Maintenance Investment Programme, by using additional monies from the Housing Revenue Account reserves if necessary so the additional work could be completed.

Adelphi Court, Barrow-in-Furness

To agree that the Council grants a five year lease to the Croftlands Housing Trust to provide supported accommodation for people with mental health issues on the terms outlined in the report.

Sale of Land at Salthouse Road, Barrow-in-Furness

(i)
That the sale be progressed;
(ii)
That it would be at the purchasers risk to obtain appropriate Planning Permission and carry out investigation works regarding the power line;
(iii)
That the purchaser would pay for all of their own and the Council’s costs associated with the transfer of the land; and

(iv)
That the garages should be developed within an appropriate timescale agreed with the Council.
56 – Council Finances and Performance Quarter 1 2014-2015
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Director of Resources regarding the Council’s finances and performance for 2014-2015, as at the end of June 2014.  The report had included all revenue, capital and treasury items which included: the General Fund, the Housing Revenue Account, the Collection Fund and also the financial reserves.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the quarter 1 financial information;

(ii) To approve the reserve movements, contributing £258,220 to the restructuring reserve as set out in Section D of the report; and

(iii) To note the progress on the Council’s priorities.

57 – 2015-2016 Budget Assumptions and Timetable
The Director of Resources report sets out the budget assumptions that would be applied in estimated 2015-2016 and the timetable that had been adopted.

RESOLVED:- To agree the assumptions and timetable for the 2015-2016 budgets as detailed in the report.

58 – Issues and Options Draft Local Plan
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Borough’s existing Local Plan had been adopted in 2001 and therefore some of the policies were out of date and needed updating or replacing. The Planning Policy Team was responsible for preparing the new Local Plan which sets the broad framework for acceptable development in the Borough for the next 15 years up to 2031. 

The production of the new Local Plan was set out in the Council Priorities 2013-16, where objective 1.3 was ‘to ensure the timely progression of the Local Plan’. That objective had been linked to the Housing priority but also supported the Regeneration and Public Realm and Local Economy Priorities.

The Council had ‘saved’ the following documents to be replaced in due course by a new Local Plan.

1. Barrow-in-Furness Borough Council Local Plan Review 1996-2006 (Adopted August 2001)
2. Housing Chapter Alteration 2006 (Adopted June 2006)

The policies within the Barrow Port Area Action Plan (Adopted July 2010) had also been saved.

As a result of new planning guidance, the National Planning Policy Framework introduced in March 2012, Local Planning Authorities could now produce a single Local Plan rather than a suite of policy documents. 

The Local Plan would contain strategic policies, land allocations, development control policies and a proposals map. A consultation exercise had been carried out in November 2012, and the comments received and development sites put forward had informed the production of that initial Draft Local Plan. 

The draft contained options for a suite of policies on Strategy, Sustainable Development, Housing, Employment, Retail, Environment, Infrastructure, Open Space, Health, Flood Risk, Heritage, Design and Climate Change.

A copy of the draft Local Plan was available on the Council’s website via the following link http://www.barrowbc.gov.uk/Default.aspx?page=5237
Upon agreement the Issues and Options Draft Local Plan would then be available for consultation for a six week period during September/October 2014. During that time comments would be invited from statutory bodies, organisations, individuals, groups, developers/landowners and other interested parties. A number of exhibitions throughout the borough would be held. The options within the Draft would undergo a Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) and Sustainability Appraisal (SA).

In February 2015 a ‘Preferred Options’ Draft Local Plan would be finalised and brought back to Committee. That would have been informed by the environmental assessments, consultation responses and further evidence gathering, and amendments would have been made where required.

In line with the regulations a number of assessments and consultation stages were required throughout the process of drafting the new Local Plan, however the timetable suggested the Plan would be examined and adopted in 2016.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree the Issues and Options Draft Local Plan; and

(ii) To proceed with informal consultation for a six week period.

59 – Pay Policy Statement and Organisational Chart
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the Council was required under the Code of Recommended Practice for Local Authorities on Data Transparency 2011, to publish details of salaries paid to senior staff on–line, with effect from 30th March 2012. 

The information had been updated on an annual basis. The Pay Policy Statement for the current year has been updated to reflect the Council’s restructure of senior management. The pay Policy Statement and the current organisational chart were considered by the Committee.

RESOLVED:- To agree that the Pay Policy Statement be published on the Council’s website.

60 – Barrow and Dalton Town Centre Shop Front Grant Scheme 2014
The Executive Director informed the Committee that high quality design was transformational.  Shops and shop fronts were important to the character of the Borough’s town centres. The design of shop fronts was an important issue which could have a marked impact on the appearance of the street scene. Shop fronts should be a positive element that provided vitality and added interest to the street rather than a negative one that detracted from its overall architectural character. A poorly designed shop front may also reflect badly on business and affect trade.  The Council had previously funded two Shop Front Improvement Schemes, in 2010 and 2012 and had produced Barrow Borough Council Supplementary Planning Guidance “Shop front and Advertisement Design November 2010” 
These previous Shop Front Grant Schemes proved extremely popular and were oversubscribed.  The Council had invested £400,000 in these schemes and that investment had a marked impact on the appearance of small shops in the Town Centres, raising the standard of design and attractiveness of streets.

The new scheme would be targeted at small retailers where modest investment could yield maximum benefit.  Grants could cover new windows, exterior treatment, vinyls for windows, fascias, signage, lighting, but were only available to improve the principle trading elevation or elevations of the property.  He proposed to target the retail core of Dalton and Barrow Town Centres, where investment would have the maximum impact on the shopping experience in order to not only help regenerate and strengthen the retail offer, but to attract independent retailers to main town centre shopping streets where shops were open during core retail shopping hours.  With that aim, the scheme would concentrate on retail businesses; not professional services or the evening economy.  

It was proposed that the maximum amount of grant be £5,000 and that the applicant paid 25% of the cost of the approved scheme and the Council 75% of approved expenditure.  There were very few designs in the previous two schemes which costed more than £7,500 in total.  That would allow the Council to fund at least 50 businesses with a maximum grant of £5,000.  

Finance to support the Town Centres Shop Front Grants would not become available until the revised Capital Programme had been agreed by Council on 14th October, 2014.  
RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that the Shop Front Scheme would cover Askam, Dalton and Barrow Town Centres; 

(ii) To agree the maximum grant rate of £5,000 per property and a 75% maximum contribution from the Council; and

(iii) To agree that the eligibility criteria and operational aspects of the scheme set out in the report.
61 – Universal Credit Update
The Director of Resources provided a detailed update to the Universal Credit report of 30th July, 2014.  A further update would be presented at the next Executive Committee that should provide all of the information that should be taken into consideration when signing the DWP Agreement.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the progress reported;
(ii) To endorse the Director of Resources application to the DWP to move the commencement day back to avoid Christmas; and
(iii) To ask the Leader of the Council and John Woodcock, MP to write to DWP to ask that the commencement date be moved to January to avoid Christmas.

62 – Commemoration of Sinking of AE1

The Executive Director reported that he had received notice from the Barrow Submariners Association that they wished to commemorate the centenary of the loss of the Barrow built submarine AE1 on 14th September 1914 – the first submarine lost in World War 1.

The Centenary commemoration would be held on Ramsden Square at the memorial to AE1 and AE2.  Barrow Submariners had confirmed that an RAN Commander from the Australian High Commission would attend and lay a wreath on behalf of the Australian Defence Force and they had requested that the Australian flag be flown from the Town Hall on the day to mark the occasion.

RESOLVED:- To approve the request to fly the Australian Flag to commemorate the centenary of the loss of AE1 on 14th September, 2014.
REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

63 – 2013-2014 Outturn and the Budget Strategy
The Director of Resources submitted a detailed report regarding the outturn for 2013-2014 revenue, capital and treasury together with the position on the Council’s financial reserves.  The report also contained the subsequent revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan, reserves and balances, and the Capital Programme.  The new Reserves and Balances Policy which had been used to assess the financial reserves had also been included along with an update on the Budget Strategy position at the end of year two of the four-year plan.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To note the outturn for 2013-2014;

(ii)
To approve the 2013-2014 final budget as £13m;

(iii)
To approve the Medium Term Financial Plan revisions;

(iv)
To approve the removal of the budget support required from reserves for 2014-2015; 

(v)
To note the Budget Strategy update;

(vi)
To approve the Annual Treasury Management Review;

(vii)
To approve the Capital Programme for 2014-2015 to 2016-2017, including the projects added from the release of reserves;

(viii)
To note the amounts written off under delegation in relation to 2013-2014;

(ix)
To approve the Reserves and Balances Policy and the General Fund balance contained therein; and
(x)
To approve the grouping/classification of financial reserves as set out in Section G of the report in accordance with the Reserves and Balances Policy.

64 – Lowsy Point Beach Huts and Piel Island Cottages
The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that from 1st April, 2013, the Council’s second homes discount was 0%.  Prior to that there was a second homes discount of 10% and before that 50% (prior to April 2005).

When the second homes discount was reduced from 50% to 10%, the Council reviewed the application to the beach huts at Lowsy Point and Piel Island cottages.  The review had concluded that the 50% discount be continued for these specific properties.  Piel Island cottages were closed for up to six months of the year and the services and amenities were restricted.  The beach huts at Lowsy Point had similar characteristics.

The Council had approved the second homes discount of 50% for these properties on 25th October, 2005 with the conditions that there was a covenant restricting the length of time that the dwelling could be occupied, that vehicular access to the dwelling made it impractical for the Council to deliver key direct services such as the collection of domestic waste and street cleansing, and wheeled vehicular access was prevented at least daily by the tide.

When the second homes discount was set as 0% from 1st April, 2013, the Council reconsidered these properties and the conditions set out above and agreed to award a discretionary discount of 50% to these properties as the access and amenities had not altered since the previous decision was taken.  The discretionary discount of 50% was subject to an annual review.

There were 18 beach huts at Lowsy Point and one had been occupied as a main residence.  The cost of continuing the 50% discretionary discount on 17 beach huts would cost the Council £1,366.

There were nine Piel Island cottages and one had been occupied as a main residence.  The cost of continuing the 50% discretionary discount on the eight properties would cost the Council £579.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council that for 2015-2016 the Council awards the 50% discretionary discount to the properties set out in the report.

65 – War Pensions Disregard
The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that Local Authorities could disregard up to 100% of war pension payments when calculating entitlement to Housing Benefit and the Council Tax support; the first £10 was statutorily disregarded for Housing Benefit.  That included all War Disablement Pensions, War Widow’s Pensions, Armed Forces Compensation Scheme payments and any corresponding pensions payable to a widower or a surviving civil partner.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To approve the disregard of war pensions up to 100% for Housing Benefit for 2015/16; and

(ii)
To approve the policy of disregarding of war pensions at 100% for Council Tax support.

66 – Employer Pension Discretions
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that each pension scheme employer must formulate and keep under review their policy concerning the exercise of their functions in awarding additional pension to members and in operating early retirement and flexible retirement provisions including those related to redundancy and compensatory payments. 

In addition to these mandatory policy decisions there were many other areas where discretionary policy decisions could be made by employers. 

The Council had reviewed the requirements and produced the Employers Discretions Statement of Policy.  The new regulations mandate the review; the new pension scheme regulations had been introduced in April 2014.  As required, the Policy had been sent to Cumbria County Council, in its role as administering authority to the fund and once approved would be published on the Council’s website.

The review had not amended any current policies, the employer discretions would not be exercised as a policy but may be used in exceptional circumstances.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Employers Discretions Statement of Policy.

67 – Administration of Re-grading Policy
The Committee considered a report regarding the administration of Re-grading Policy.

It was proposed that the approval was moved from full Council to the Executive Committee.  That would significantly reduce the time from the employee applying for re-grading and the implementation of the re-grade.  Where appeals were decided by the appeals panel, the date of action would be the next Executive Committee to maintain the consistent treatment of re-grades.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the delegation of approving re-grading applications to the Executive Committee.

68 – Cumbria Housing Partnership
The Committee considered a detailed report from the Executive Director that explained the Cumbria Housing Partnership and the Council’s current relationship.  The report proposed that the Council becomes a full member of the Partnership and sets out the considerations that it involved.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To agree that the Council becomes a full member of the Cumbria Housing Partnership; and

(ii)
To agree that the Housing Maintenance Manager be appointed to represent the Council as a Director on the board of the Cumbria Housing Partnership.

69 – The Council Plan 2014-2016
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Council Plan 2014-2016 brought together the Council’s approved corporate policies, the Council’s Vision policies and governance arrangements to form the Council Plan.  The Council Plan was the overarching plan for the Council and sets out the focus for the priorities and direction for the use of the available resources.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Council Plan 2014-2016.
70 – Housing Service Establishment
The Executive Director informed the Committee of the proposed changes to the Housing Service establishment to reflect the changing housing market in which it operated.

The principle objective was to adapt the existing establishment to ensure best use of resources, invest were necessary and to develop the skills of employees to ensure the customer contact with the service was maximised for their benefit and our effective management of their tenancy.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
(i)
To note the information contained in the report;

(ii)
To agree the increase in resources and development of the Reception Service to be the first point of call for the Service;

(iii)
To agree the introduction of generic Housing Officers in the Operational teams;

(iv)
To agree the creation of two new posts of Senior Housing Officer (Scale 6/SO1) and Housing Assistant (Scale 2/3);

(v)
To agree the changes of title as detailed in the report and level of reward to reflect additional duties as follows:-


●
Re-grade of Postholder OHS 525 from Scale 1/2 to Scale 2/3;

●
Re-grade of Postholders OHS 140 and OHS 145 from Scale 6 to Scale         

6/SO1;

●
Re-grade of Postholders OHS 270, OHS 275 
and OHS 380 from Scale 5/6 Scale 6/SO1;

●
Re-grade of Postholders OHS 300, OHS 390, OHS 470, OHS 475,                             

OHS 290, OHS 285, OHS 263, OHS 477 and OHS 080 from Scale 2/4 to                           

Scale 3/5;

●
Re-grade of Postholder OHS 040 from Scale 4 to Scale 4/5;

●
Re-grade of Postholder OHS 500 from Scale PO8 to PO14; and

●
Re-grade of Postholder OHS 095 from PO6 to PO10.
The meeting ended at 4.25
 p.m.
